
RDA- b

0. )-I,~ 7
)lr,.. ..

Official Transcrp ofPrceeding's.

NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

.i..

I

I

I

Title: *

Docket Number:

Location: -

Safety Light Corporation
Telecon'ference

30-5980/82-M LA;'A'S LB;lP Nob.: 04-"833-07-M LA

DOCKETED
-(telep eUSNRC'

December 20, 2004 (1

.*. ~ ;.. ..

:29pm)

TARY I"

'TAFFDate: Wedn'esday, De" emtber 15, 20
RULEMAKINGS.4

ADJUDICATIONS E,

Work'Order No.-:- -.NRC-149:. PageSm25
g- 5V

'NEAL R. GROSS AND CO.,iNC
* Couirt Reporters and Transcribersg.

1323 Rhode Island Avenue, N.W.'
Washington, DC 20005

(202) 234 4433

/e,470 :=56Cy0. ,e . .I
y 00-173 V_ .5

34�- cV�6 t2...



1

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

+ . . . .

ATOMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING BOARD

(ASLB)

T L . .E

TELECONFERENCE

.,

In the Matter of:

SAFETY LIGHT CORPORATION

Bloomsburg, Pennsylvania

Site (Materials License

Amendment)

|| Docket Nos. 30-5980-MLA

11 30-5982-MLA

11

|| ASLBP No. 04-833-07-MLA

11

11

11
II

Wednesday,

December 15, 2004

The above-entitled matter came on for

hearing, pursuant to notice, at 1:00 p.m.

BEFORE:

E. ROY HAWKENS, Chairman

PETER S. LAM, Administrative Law Judge

ANN MARSHALL YOUNG, Administrative Law Judge
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APPEARANCES:

On Behalf of the Applicant Licensee Safety Light

Corporation:

WILLIAM LYNCH

Vice President

of: Safety Light Corporation

4150A Old Berwick Road

Bloomsburg, Pennsylvania 17815

(570) 784-4344

blynch~safetylight.com

On Behalf of the Intervenor Pennsylvania

Department of Environmental Protection:

THOMAS M. CROWLEY, ESQ.

Assistant Counsel

of: Pennsylvania Department of Environmental

Protection

Southcentral Regional Counsel

909 Elmerton Avenue, Third Floor

Harrisburg, Pennsylvania 17110
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On Behalf of the Nuclear Regulatorv Commission:

MITZI YOUNG, ESQ.

Office of General Counsel

Mail Stop 0-15 D21

of: U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission

Washington, D.C. 20555-0001

(301) 415-8339

ALSO PRESENT:

LARRY HARMON, General Manager, Safety Light

Corporation
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1 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2 - (1:04 p.m.)

3 JUDGE HAWKENS: We will now go on the

4 record.

5 It's Wednesday, December 15, 2004, at

6 about 1:00 p.m., and we are conducting a telephone

7 prehearing conference in the matter of Safety Light

8 Corporation, ASLBP Number 04-833-07-MLA.

9 My name is Roy Hawkens. I'm a Legal

10 Judge, and I am serving as Chairman of the three-

11 member Licensing Board. I'm joined here at the NRC

12 Headquarters in Rockville, Maryland, by Judge Ann

13 Marshall Young, who is a Legal Judge, and by Dr. Peter

14 Lam, who is a Technical Judge.

15 There are three participants in this

16 conference -- the Intervenor, Pennsylvania Department

17 of Environmental Protection; the License Applicant,

18 Safety Light Corporation; and the NRC Staff.

19 And at this time, I'd like the counsel or

20 the representative who will be speaking for each

21 participant to identify herself or himself.

22 MR. CROWLEY: Your Honor, my name is

23 Thomas Crowley. I am Assistant Counsel with the

24 Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection,

25 and I'll be speaking for the Department.

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
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1 JUDGE HAWKENS: Thank you.

2 MR. LYNCH: Your Honor, my name is Bill

3 Lynch. I'm the Vice President of Safety Light

4 Corporation. I'll be speaking on behalf of Safety

5 Light Corporation.

6 JUDGE HAWKENS: Thank you.

7 MS. YOUNG: Judge Hawkens, this is Mitzi

8 Young. I'm with the Office of General Counsel,

9 speaking on behalf of the U.S. NRC Staff.

10 JUDGE HAWKENS: Thank you. And just for

11 clarification, I understand that Mr. Crowley and Ms.

12 Young are appearing in their capacities as attorneys

13 representing their clients. Am I correct in my

14 understanding, Mr. Lynch, that you are appearing in

15 your corporate capacity on behalf of Safety Light?

16 MR. LYNCH: Yes, sir. That's correct.

17 JUDGE HAWKENS: All right. Thank you.

18 Throughout the conference, when you speak,

19 please identify'yourself at the outlet to assist the

20 Court Reporter.

21 By way of background, this case involves

22 a request by Safety Light to renew its material

23 license Number 37003008. And that request is opposed

24 by Pennsylvania. On November 6, 2004, this Board

25 granted Pennsylvania's request for a subpart L

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com
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1 hearing.

2 MS. YOUNG: On November 9th, Judge?

3 JUDGE HAWKENS: November 9th?

4 MS. YOUNG: Yes.

5 JUDGE HAWKENS: All right. Thank you.

6 And we found the following contention to

7 be admissible. Safety Light should not be granted a

8 license renewal if such involves granting any further

9 exemption from financial assurance requirements or a

10 reduced rate of contribution into the escrow fund.

11 Last week we granted the parties an

12 extension of time until December 30 to submit the

13 mandatory disclosures and hearing file. The purpose

14 of this conference was to set a scheduling order and

15 resolve any preliminary matters. The principal

16 preliminary matter that I wish to address, or have the

17 parties address actually, is the December 10th order

18 that was issued by the NRC Staff, which is relevant

19 here, denied Safety Light's license renewal request,

20 suspended the license, and made suspensions effective

21 immediately.

22 And I would like to ask the party their

23 views of this new development on the current

24 proceeding. And I understand that, Safety Light, you

25 have 20 days from the issuance of that order to take

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
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I a position on whether you will challenge aspects of

2 that order. But I'd like you to address first, to the

3 extent you are able, what effect you believe that

4 order has on this particular proceeding.

5 MR. LYNCH: Your Honor, this is Bill

6 Lynch, speaking on behalf of Safety Light Corporation.

7 Certainly, the order given to us on December 10th from

8 the Nuclear Regulatory Commission advising us that our

9 license would not be renewed has a great impact on

10 this proceeding.

11 We have now retained counsel and are

12 reviewing our options relative to requesting hearings

13 pertaining to both the denial of the license extension

14 and the immediacy of the order. We're viewing our

15 options. Now, I understand we do have 20 days in

16 which to respond.

17 Because of the fact that that potential

18 hearing request will be very much based on the same

19 matters as before the Court today, we would suggest

20 that in order to be as efficient as possible we

21 probably ought to try to consolidate the two matters

22 into one hearing, if that's at all possible.

23 JUDGE HAWKENS: All right. Anything else

24 from Mr. Lynch?

25 MR. LYNCH: Sir, I wanted just to thank

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
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1 the Court for also giving us the opportunity to extend

2 the time to submit documents to December 30th. We .had

3 not understood the protocol. We apologize for that.

4 We're now fully aware of our requirements, and we'll

5 certainly have material information ready by the 30th,

6 although there will possibly be supplemental

7 information to follow that as we're working with

8 counsel now based upon the new developments of the

9 denial of the license renewal.

10 JUDGE HAWKENS: All right. Thank you, Mr.

11 Lynch.

12 Ms. Young, could you, on behalf of *the

13 Staff, tell us what the effect of'that December 10th

14 order is on this proceeding?

15 MS. YOUNG: Okay. Well, the December 10th

16 order I don't believe has a direct effect on this

17 proceeding. The correspondence the Staff forwarded to

18 you in its notice was two things. One was a letter'

19 indicating that the Staff had denied the license, and

20 then enclosing an order regarding the effectiveness of

21 that license, basically suspending it.

22 There are two separate hearing

23 opportunities on those two different pieces of paper.

24 I think the license renewal denial letter has a direct

25 impact on this proceeding, to the extent that it

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
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1 affects the one license that is before the Board --

2 that is, the 08 license. But the renewal denial

3 pertained to both licenses that were in the renewal

4 request. That's the 02 and the 08 License.

5 JUDGE HAWKENS: What are your views

6 regarding Safety Light's suggestion to consolidate any

7 -- to the extent they wish to challenge the -- the

8 December 10th order to consolidate those challenges

9 with this proceeding?

10 MS. YOUNG: Again, the December 10th order

11 is an enforcement proceeding, which is separate from

12 this licensing proceeding, but the renewal denial does

13 pertain to this proceeding. Basically, that action is

14 going to affect the activities of two participants in

15 this proceeding, one being the State of Pennsylvania,

16 the other being Safety Light.

17 At this time, we don't have a request for

18 hearing on the denial. All we have is the admitted

19 contention of the State. So the question would be

20 what actions the State would take as a result of the

21 Staff's denial letter, and then what actions Safety

22 Light would take with respect to whether it would

23 request a hearing on the denial of the renewal and,

24 separately, on the order suspending the license, which

25 is an enforcement proceeding.

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
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1 So there would not be an automatic

2 consolidation if there is no hearing request with

3 respect to either of the two actions that the Staff

4 took.

5 JUDGE HAWKENS: That's clear. If there

6 were no hearing requests on either, there would be no

7 consolidation. What --

8 MS. YOUNG: Right. And the time to make

9 that request is not until the 30th of December, I

10 believe, which happens to be the date that the hearing

11 file and the mandatory disclosures are due.

12 JUDGE HAWKENS: Understand. Thank you.

13 What would be the effect, then, on this case if Safety

14 Light does not challenge either aspect of the

15 December 10th order.

16 MS. YOUNG: Again, it would be to deny the

17 renewal. The Staff wants to make sure the Board has

18 those separate in its mind, because one is an

19 enforcement action. One is directly related to the

20 Staff's activities on the pending application.

21 JUDGE YOUNG: Can I just clarify just --

22 what you're saying is that the suspension is

23 enforcement action and the denial is -- is related to

24 this case.

25 MS. YOUNG: Is related to the one license

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
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1 that's pending before the Board in the contested

2 contention for the State of Pennsylvania. That's

3 correct.

4 JUDGE LAM: This is Judge Lam. Ms. Young,

5 I don't believe I heard your answer your Judge

6 Hawkens' question. Assuming Safety Light does not

7 challenge the December 10th order, what -- what is

8 your view on what's going to happen here?

9 MS. YOUNG: If Safety Light were not to

10 challenge the December 10th denial of the renewal?

11 JUDGE LAM: Right.

12 MS. YOUNG: Then there would be a basis to

13 terminate this proceeding, either on motion of the

14 parties or withdrawal of the petition, the -- yes, the

15 petition for Leave to Intervene by the State of

16 Pennsylvania.

17 JUDGE HAWKENS: Thank you. Now, let's

18 assume that Safety Light does challenge that aspect of

19 the order, the December 10th order, which denied the

20 license renewal request. In your view, would such a

21 challenge be sufficiently related to this proceeding

22 so as to consolidate the two?

23 MS. YOUNG: Again, the December 10th order

24 did not deny the renewal. The December 10th order

25 suspended the license as immediately effective. The

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
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1 letter that forwarded that correspondence --

2 JUDGE HAWKENS: I'm with you. And the --

3 MS. YOUNG: -- and the denial, right.

4 JUDGE HAWKENS: Thank you. And they have

5 the opportunity to challenge -- bring an independent

6 challenge to the license -- to the denial of the

7 request for license renewal, correct?

8 MS. YOUNG: Correct.

9 JUDGE HAWKENS: Now, if they were to bring

10 a challenge to that denial --

11 MS. YOUNG: It would directly pertain to

12 the 08 License that's currently before the Board in

13 the contention.

14 JUDGE HAWKENS: In your view, is that

15 sufficiently related, then, so as to warrant

16 consolidating the two proceedings?

17 MS. YOUNG: There would be a potential for

18 that. But, again, there' would be the 02 License

19 that's also at issue there. It would depend on what

20 hearing Safety Light were to request, whether it would

21 pertain to both of the licenses that the renewal.was

22 denied with respect to.

23 JUDGE HAWKENS: Thank you.

24 JUDGE YOUNG: Now, just to make sure I'm

25 understanding what you're saying, the -- I guess I

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
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1 haven't followed completely the two licenses. Is the

2 suspension with regard to a different license than the

3 denial?

4 MR. LYNCH: This is Bill Lynch with Safety

5 Light. May I attempt to clarify?

6 JUDGE HAWKENS: Please do. Yes.

7 MR. LYNCH: It is my understanding -- and,

8 Mitzi, please correct me if I'm wrong -- that Safety

9 Light is now afforded the opportunity, number one, to

10 challenge the letter that denied our license

11 application -- I'm sorry, not to challenge, but to

12 request a hearing on behalf of the denial of our

13 license application. That is one request for hearing

14 we're allowed to ask for by the 30th of December.

15 MS. YOUNG: That's correct.

16 MR. LYNCH: The second hearing request

17 that is available to us pertains to the order.

18 MS. YOUNG: That's correct.

19 MR. LYNCH: Which is attached to the

20 letter, but it is separate from the denial. The order

21 pertains to the termination of the license and the

22 stopping of activities here.

23 MS. YOUNG: That's correct, but it

24 pertains to both of the licenses, whereas this

25 proceeding only pertains to one of the licenses.

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
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1 MR. LYNCH: L understand that. I'm only

2 offering this as an attempt to try to clarify it.

3 JUDGE YOUNG: Okay. So, in other words,

4 it's not a different one. It's -- the suspension

5 relates both to the license that's being denied and to

6 the renewal which is be denied and to another one. So

7 with regard just to the denial of the license that's

8 the same license at issue in the renewal proceeding,

9 what's your position on consolidation as suggested by

10 Safety Light?

11 MS. YOUNG: Consolidation depends on what

12 actions Safety Light were to take with respect to a

13 hearing request. So right now it's premature.

14 JUDGE YOUNG: Let's assume that Safety

15 Light requests a hearing with regard to the denial of

16 the license renewal.

17 MS. YOUNG: Of the 08 License?

18 JUDGE YOUNG: Of the one'that's at issue

19 -- the only one that's been denied and the one that is

20 at issue in the current --

21 MS. YOUNG: Okay. Two licenses -- two

22 license renewals were denied. Only one is at issue in

23 this proceeding.

24 JUDGE YOUNG: Okay. Let's assume that

25 they request a hearing on both. What's your position

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
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1 with regard to the denial of the license that is the

2 same one at issue in this renewal proceeding? Should

3 that request be consolidated with this renewal

4 proceeding?

5 MS. YOUNG: That may be appropriate,

6 because it is related to the action that's currently

7 pending before the Board.

8 JUDGE YOUNG: And is the second license

9 that the denial -- which I didn't catch that before,

10 but the -- is the second license for a different

11 facility or for different operations within the same

12 facility? What's the second license for?

13 MS. YOUNG: The second license is

14 referenced in the Board's decision on page 2, in

15 footnote 2, which authorizes Safety Light to possess

16 radioactive material existing in contaminated

17 facilities at the site, and to characterize and

18 decommission those portions of the site. That's what

19 the second license pertains to. That's the 02

20 license, whereas the 08 License has to do with devices

21 containing tritium.

22 MR. LYNCH: If I may clarify -- again,

23 this is Bill Lynch with Safety Light Corporation. The

24 08 License is our operational license that allows us

25 to produce the tritium devices that we sell in the

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
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marketplace. The 02 License relates to the legacy --

legacy contamination issues at the site, not an

operational issue but a legacy issue.

JUDGE YOUNG: Okay. What I'm still not

real clear about, then, is in that footnote 2, we

indicate -- we stated that Safety Light was seeking to

renew both of those licenses in license renewal

proceeding, and --

MS. YOUNG: But Pennsylvania only opposed

the renewal of the --

MR. LYNCH: The 08 License.

JUDGE YOUNG: Oh.

MS. YOUNG: So that's why the contested

issue admitted in this proceeding, in the jurisdiction

of the Board currently, only pertains to the 08

License.

JUDGE YOUNG: That clarifies it.

MS. YOUNG: And that's why the Panel is

having difficulty understanding the Staff's position,

frankly, because everything is being connected, and

some things are related but some things are not

related. And it all -- all things are contingent on

future events, which we don't know what will happen.

So it's very difficult to talk in hypothetical terms

for an event that hasn't quite transpired yet, but I

NEAL R. GROSS
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1 guess we'll know something by December 30th.

2 JUDGE YOUNG: But what you're saying is

3 that -- that the -- insofar as the denial relates to

4 the 08 License, and insofar as any requests related to

5 the 08 License, that might be consolidated. But it's

6 your position that with regard to the 02 License, the

7 State of Pennsylvania has no interest, so that would

8 not be subject to consolidation. That sounds like it

9 -- that's your position.

10 MS. YOUNG: That's correct, in terms of

11 the facts as we know today.

12 MR. CROWLEY: This is Thomas Crowley, Your

13 Honor. I would agree with what Mitzi said. In terms

14 of what Safety Light decides to do about the 02

15 License renewal, our response to that would depend

16 entirely upon, frankly, what they filed in their

17 hearing request, if they, in fact, file one.

18 We chose at this time not to -- not to

19 challenge the 02 License renewal, only the 08 License

20 renewal. In terms of where we are with the 08 License

21 renewal, frankly, given the Staff's action on the

22 10th, assuming that that is not appealed and nothing

23 further happens there, the relief that we requested

24 from the Board in our request has at this point been

25 granted.

NEAL R. GROSS
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1 So whether or not that would be something

2 that could be consolidated with a future request, I --

3 that, frankly, I'm a little unclear about. I. don't

4 mean to muddy the waters any more, but, you know,. we

5 are in a position at this point, as the Commonwealth,

6 that what has happened here matches up exactly with

7 our hearing request.

8 And, frankly, if it goes that way, I don't

9 think there would be a need for any further activity.

10 Specifically, I don't know that we would be needing to

11 produce any documents on the 30th. On the other hand,

12 if there are whole new hearing requests created,

13 depending on the allegations in those and which of

14 those the Board finds to be relevant and appropriate

15 to base a hearing on, things could change, at least to

16 some extent.

17 JUDGE HAWKENS: Do you have any other

18 questions?

19 All right. Ms. Young, did you have

20 anything more to add to that?

21 MS. YOUNG: No, I did not.

22 JUDGE HAWKENS: All right. Mr. Crowley or

23 Mr. Lynch, do you have anything more?

24 MR. LYNCH: No, sir. This is Bill Lynch.

25 MR. CROWLEY: This is Thomas Crowley, Your

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
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1 Honor. I do not have anything more to add at this

2 time, unless the Board has any questions.

3 JUDGE YOUNG: I just wanted to clarify one

4 thing. It sounded, Mr. Crowley, as though you were

5 saying that although Mr. Lynch was talking as if

6 Safety Light intends to comply with the December 30th

7 deadline for mandatory disclosure, that you're saying

8 that -- that there's not much point in keeping that

9 deadline, unless -- well, at this point, because we

10 don't know whether there's going to be a request for

11 hearing on it or --

12 MR. CROWLEY: I think, frankly -- Your

13 Honor, that's correct. Your understanding of what I

14 said is 100 percent accurate, and I'm really looking

15 at this to -- to aid all parties in this case,

16 including the Board getting a lot of documents,

17 particularly in light of the current situation with

18 ADAMS.

19 JUDGE YOUNG: Right.

20 MR. CROWLEY: I mean, we're certainly

21 ready to do that at an appropriate time. We're not

22 trying to slack here. But on the other hand, I think

23 if Mr. Lynch does consult counsel and starts looking

24 at all these sorts of things, I think he's going to

25 have a very short time to be getting a lot of things

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
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1 together.

2 JUDGE HAWKENS: All right. Thank you.

3 This is Judge Hawkens speaking again.

4 Mr. Lynch, you mentioned you have now

5 consulted counsel. To the extent you're going to take

6 any further actions in this particular case, please

7 have him promptly submit a representational statement

8 on Safety Light's behalf.

9 MR. LYNCH: Sir, may I ask who he should

10 submit that to?

11 JUDGE HAWKENS: Submit it in accordance

12 with the regulations. Well, you've already submitted

13 yours previously. And to the extent you're going to

14 have a counsel in this case representing your

15 interest, you will submit an identical type of

16 representation statement in accordance with the regs.

17 MR. LYNCH: Yes, sir. Thank you.

18 JUDGE HAWKENS: I thank everybody for

19 their contributions. For your information, given the

20 substantial wrinkle put into the case by the

21 December 10th order, what the Board intends to do is

22 rescind the parties' obligations to submit mandatory

23 disclosures in the hearing file by December 30th.

24 The order will essentially hold further

25 proceedings in abeyance in this case until the

NEAL R. GROSS
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1 December 30th deadline lapses, and we can see how

2 Safety Light intends to proceed.

3 During the first week in January,. as we

4 will then indicate in our order, we will direct the

5 parties to submit a memorandum to this Board

6 suggesting on how this case should proceed in light of

7 Safety Light's response to the December 10th order.

8 And in particular, as we see it, the parties should

9 address whether anything has been mooted in light of

10 Safety Light's action, or whether consolidation is

11 appropriate in light of Safety Light's action.

12 And we'd like to bring to the parties'

13 attention a case cited at 48 NRC 374.

14 MR. CROWLEY: Excuse me, Your Honor.

15 Could you repeat that citation, please?

16 JUDGE HAWKENS: Happy to. 48 NRC 374.

17 It's a 1998 case entitled "Matter of Advanced Medical

18 Systems, Incorporated." And that involved a similar,

19 or at least analogous, situation where a license

20 renewal request was denied, and challenge was brought

21 to that license renewal denial when two cases were

22 consolidated.

23 And we're not saying that necessarily

24 governs here, but it may provide guidance to you in

25 suggesting how we should proceed.
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1 JUDGE YOUNG: Also, to address -- this is

2 Judge Young. If you could address how to treat the

3 two different licenses and whether it's appropriate to

4 consolidate one or both or neither, but address your

5 submission to how the whole -- the whole --

6 MS. YOUNG: Judge Hawkens, this is Mitzi

7 Young. Again, your order is based on the order - - the

8 Staff's December 10th order denying the license

9 renewal, because it wasn't the December 10th order

10 that denied the license renewal. The December 10th

11 order suspended the licenses.

12 JUDGE YOUNG: I'm talking about the Notice

13 of Denial.

14 MS. YOUNG: But the December 10th letter

15 denied the license renewal. So is your question with

16 respect to the memorandum on the license renewal

17 denial letter, the impact of that?

18 JUDGE HAWKENS: It would be based on, yes,

19 the letter and the orders, what the effect of them in

20 light of Safety light's actions between now and

21 December 30th has on this particular proceeding.

22 JUDGE YOUNG: An NRC Staff notice of

23 denial of license --

24 MS. YOUNG: Oh, the notice. Okay, fine.

25 JUDGE YOUNG: All of those documents that
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1 you sent us.

2 MR. CROWLEY: Your Honor, this is Thomas

3 Crowley. I have a technical question, if I might. I

4 assume anything that's going to be filed between now

5 and what the Board decides after the call in the first

6 week of January and our filing would all be filed at

7 this docket number pursuant to all of the normal

8 procedures for notice and service?

9 JUDGE HAWKENS: Yes. For purposes of this

10 case, that is correct.

11 MR. CROWLEY: Okay. But a request for

12 hearing, obviously, could -- would at that time

13 trigger a new docket.

14 JUDGE HAWKENS: Correct.

15 MR. CROWLEY: If it were filed.

16 JUDGE HAWKENS: Any notice -- any demand

17 for hearing submitted on behalf of Safety Light, yes,

18 would create a new docket number.

19 MR. CROWLEY: Okay. I assume with --

20 obviously, I'd ask Bill, as counsel, if that happens,

21 just make sure we get a copy.

22 JUDGE HAWKENS: Yes, that's a reasonable

23 request. And, Mr. Lynch, please provide a courtesy

24 copy for Mr. Crowley as well.

25 MR. LYNCH: I'll be happy to do so.
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MR. CROWLEY: Thanks, Bill.

Thank you, Your Honor.

MS. YOUNG: And don't forget the NRC.

Staff.

JUDGE HAWKENS: Don't forget Mitzi.

MR. LYNCH: You are very high in my mind.

(Laughter.)

JUDGE HAWKENS: We will say -- make sure

a copy to Ms. Young as well.

JUDGE YOUNG: And, actually, the Licensing

we provide

Board.

(Laughter.)

MR. LYNCH:' We

the appropriate protocol.

JUDGE HAWKENS:

-- anything else that they

MS. YOUNG:

will make sure we follow

Does anybody else have any

would like to address?

Just a question, Judge

Hawkens.

JUDGE HAWKENS: Sure.

MS. YOUNG: This is Mitzi Young. This

order will come out the first week of January?

JUDGE HAWKENS: We will be issuing an

order this week imparting essentially what I've just

said, and directing you all during the first week in

January to provide us with a memorandum indicating, in
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your view, how we should proceed in this case. But

you'll be receiving an order this week --

MS. YOUNG: Thank you.

JUDGE HAWKENS: -- to that effect. Okay?

MR. LYNCH: Thank you, Your Honors.

JUDGE HAWKENS: All right. If there's

nothing else, we thank everybody.

(Whereupon, at 1:30 p.m., the proceedings

in the foregoing matter were adjourned.)
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